CITY OF OSKALOOSA, KS
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
212 W WASHINGTON STREET
JUNE 4, 2020 * 7:00PM
************************************************************************************************************

GOVERNING BODY MEMBERS PRESENT
Eric Hull, Mayor
John Norman, Council President
Mike Smith, Council (7:55pm)
Larry Fowler, Council
John Metzger, Council

GOVERNING BODY MEMBERS ABSENT
Ken Newell, Council

OFFICIALS PRESENT
Patty Hamm, City Clerk
Lee Hendricks, City Attorney
Paul Bolinger, Chief of Police
Bill Heard, City Superintendent

PUBLIC PRESENT
Crystal Vanhoutan, JF County Health Department
Cheryl Sylvester, Oskaloosa Public Library
Deanna Lyon, 707 Liberty Street
Rick Nichols, Oskaloosa Independent


CALL TO ORDER
Eric Hull, Mayor, called the regular meeting of the Oskaloosa City Council to order at 7:00pm.

PUBLIC

COVID-19 UPDATE / SWIMMING POOL GUIDELINES
Crystal Vanhoutan, Jefferson County Health Department Director, presented the City Council with a copy of recommended CDC guidelines for parks and pools. Crystal advised the County is currently under Phase 3 for COVID-19 which limits gatherings to no more than 45 people. Crystal stated it is her hope and goal to phase out on June 22, 2020  after the incubation period from Memorial Weekend has passed. Alana Kasparek asked if the City would have any liability since attendance at the swimming pool is optional. Lee Hendricks replied there is no liability as long as the City does not have any negligence and staff are doing all that they can for the safety of the patrons. Alana Kasparek stated she is working with Crystal on a specific plan to maintain safety and social distancing. Council members present agreed to open the swimming pool on Saturday, June 13, 2020 with individual sessions of two hours each with cleaning in between. Council agreed that if the number of COVID-19 cases increase, the City can always reevaluate the plan. Alana Kasparek asked if citizens with season passes take precedence on attendance and Council replied they do not; it is a first come first serve basis.

LIBRARY
Cheryl Sylvester, Oskaloosa Public Library Director, requested the appointment of Ben Hardee to the Oskaloosa Public Library Board. John Norman made a motion to approve the appointment. John Metzger seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=3, No=0; Motion Carried.
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Cheryl Sylvester requested 50 pool passes for the library’s child program.

Cheryl Sylvester reported receiving grant funds in the amount of $3400 for the library’s back patio remodel ($1900), parenting kids resources ($500) and believe in reading comic books ($1000).  Cheryl provided the Council with some statistics showing the value of the library to the community. Cheryl presented the Council with a budget of $37,200 from the City for 2021. Eric Hull advised the City would continue to support the library and provide maintenance assistance when possible.

SIDEWALKS
Deanna Lyon requested the City install sidewalks in her neighborhood and on the south side of Park Street by the swimming pool and park. Eric Hull advised her that her request is the responsibility of the homeowners and not that of the City. Lee Hendricks explained the street right-of-way to Ms. Lyon and reiterated that the property owner is responsible for the sidewalk on their property.

[Mike Smith entered the meeting at 7:55pm.]

DITCHING
In response to Mr. Patterson (not present) at 1105 Union Street regarding his ditch drainage, Bill Heard reported that he cleaned Mr. Patterson’s ditch a year ago. Bill advised that Mr. Patterson is in need of a new driveway tube and it is currently on order. Bill noted that a lot of ditch work needs to be done to the entire block and in several areas throughout the City. Eric Hull stated he would like to add ditch work to future street projects.

UTILITIES
Bill Heard reported the street milling is complete and the asphalt work will begin tomorrow.

Bill Heard reported the water tower has been painted and all antennas have been removed from the top of the tower. Bill also reported that the electronic valve needs repaired and cost for the repair is unknown at this time.

POLICE / CODE ENFORCEMENT / ANIMAL CONTROL
Eric Hull opened the sealed bid that was submitted for the 2006 Crown Victoria Police Car. John Norman made a motion to approve the bid from Mr. Robert Jordan in the amount of $3361 with the vehicle being sold as is. Larry Fowler seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.

Paul Bolinger reported the 2020 Tahoe is complete with the exception of the cage in which the plexiglass surrounding the cage is on backorder.

John Norman reported an abundance of cats within the City. Paul Bolinger stated the Humane Society is still not accepting cats.

LEGAL COUNSEL
Eric Hull directed the Council’s attention to the letter received from Paula Ellis regarding 609 Walnut Street. Council agreed they need to see effort and improvements on the property as with all properties being addressed. Lee Hendricks recommended the Council continue with the City’s process and set all properties for hearing.

John Metzger made a motion to approve Resolution No. 20-06, 501 Cherokee Street. Mike Smith seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.
John Norman made a motion to approve Resolution No. 20-07, 310 Liberty Street. Larry Fowler seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.
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Mike Smith made a motion to approve Resolution No. 20-08, 611 Cherokee Street. Larry Fowler seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.
Larry Fowler made a motion to approve Resolution No. 20-09, 609 Walnut Street. Mike Smith seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.
John Metzger made a motion to approve Resolution No. 20-10, 611 Delaware Street. John Norman seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.

OLD BUSINESS
Patty Hamm reported that McAfee Henderson Solutions has conducted their testing and their report is pending.

MEETING MINUTES
John Norman made a motion to approve the minutes of the May 7, 2020 regular Council meeting as written. John Metzger seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.

FINANCE
John Metzger made a motion to approve the May vouchers as presented. Larry Fowler seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.

John Metzger made a motion to approve Resolution No. 20-05, GAAP Waiver. Mike Smith seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.

Council agreed to meet at 6:30pm prior to the next Council meeting to discuss 2021 budget projects.

ZONING
Patty Hamm reported there are lots of building permits being submitted for fences, remodel, room additions, etc.

NEW BUSINESS
John Norman made a motion to approve the Fireworks Application submitted by Steve Trieb, located at Floors-N-More and by Tammy Miller, located at Oskaloosa Lumber. Larry Fowler seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0; Motion Carried.

Patty Hamm reported she has received a couple of request from local business owners for the City to look into the CDBG Economic Development Stimulus Grant. Patty will make contact with the appropriate authorities to find out more information.

Eric Hull reported the lights at the basketball court by the pool need to be fixed. Bill Heard will obtain price estimates for Council review.

John Metzger stated he would like to make contact with other cities to see how they maintain their brick streets.

Eric Hull advised he has requested Bill Heard to price a solar flashing light on a timer to be placed by the Home Center as traffic enters the City. Eric estimated the cost to be approximately $1900.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to discuss, John Metzger made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:10pm. Mike Smith seconded the motion. Vote: Yes=4, No=0 Motion Carried.

Eric Hull, Mayor

ATTEST:
							
Patty A. Hamm, City Clerk


Minutes Approved: 		JULY 2, 2020		
